AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 10th day of February, 2010

Roll Call:               George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman
        

        



        Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman



        Ernest C. Bello, Jr., Councilman

Absent:
        Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor    


Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town 



        James W. Osborne, Town Engineer


        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                            Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:05 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Police Chief John Mahoney led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


6G Add On 
Old South Plank Road


6H Add On
Landscape Bond – Lands of Terrizzi


8    Add On
Highway Budget Transfer


9A Add On
Water Distribution – Computer Purchase 


9B Add On
Computer Maintenance
4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the audit in the amount of $3,276,266.95 with no exceptions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

5.
WATER SUPPLY:


A.     Award of Lab Services Bids


Councilman Woolsey said that on February 3, 2010 bids were opened for the Laboratory Analyses required by the Town’s Water Treatment Plants. Four venders submitted bids as follows:
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MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to award the bid for laboratory analyses to the following venders:
 
	ITEM
	VENDER
	BID PRICE

	Disinfection By-Products
	Test America
	140

	SOC/Pesticide
	Test America
	509

	Inorganic Chemicals
	Test America
	148

	Volatile Organic Chemicals
	Phoenix Environmental
	80

	T.Coli (Drinking Water)
	Envirotest Labs
	10

	T. Coli (Raw Water)
	Envirotest Labs
	10

	T. Coli (Weekend Samples)
	Envirotest Labs
	10

	Lead & Copper
	Envirotest Labs
	20

	Water Quality Parameters
	Envirotest Labs
	35

	Total Organic Carbon
	Envirotest Labs
	20

	Total Suspended Solids
	Envirotest Labs
	10

	Gross Alpha/Beta
	Test America
	70

	Radium 226
	Phoenix Environmental
	75

	Redium 228
	Phoenix Environmental
	75

	Nitrate
	Phoenix Environmental
	10

	Principal Organic Chemicals
	Envirotest Labs
	95

	SOC/Pesticide
	Phoenix Environmental
	75



The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.   

DISCUSSION: James Osborne, Town Engineer, said all of the bid prices include shipping of bottles to the Filter Plant plus shipping back to the Laboratory. All of the Laboratories are able to email the Health Department the results of the tests.           

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


B.     Award of Water Treatment Chemical Bids


Mr. Osborne said bids were opened on February 3, 2010. There were bids received from ten venders, although not every vendor bid on every chemical.


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to award the water treatment chemicals bid as follows:

	ITEM
	VENDOR
	BID PRICE

	Alum.
	Thatcher Co.
	0.081

	Sodium Fluoride
	Thatcher Co.
	0.6523

	Polyorthoposphate
	Slack Chemical
	1.676

	Chlorine (Gaseous)
	Duso Chemical
	0.45

	Potassium Permanganate
	Thatcher Co.
	2.11

	Sodium Hypochlorite
	Slack Chemical
	0.809

	Sodium Hydroxide (50%)
	Duso Chemical
	312

	Sodium Hydroxide (drums)
	Slack Chemical
	1.695



The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
C. Award of Alum Sludge Disposal Bid

Councilman Woolsey said that on February 3, 2010 bids were opened for the removal and disposal of alum sludge. There were five bids received.

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to award the bid for the removal and disposal of alum sludge to TAM Enterprises, at a cost of 0.12 / gallon, who was the lowest bidder. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING       FEBRUARY 10, 2010       PAGE 3


D.     Budget Transfer


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request, dated February 4, 2010, submitted by John Egitto, Water Supply Superintendent, to transfer $9,000.00 from the Equipment account number 040.8330.200 to Chemicals account number 040.8330.459. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

6.
ENGINEERING:

A.     Chadwick Lake Filter Plant Manganese Treatment System Building


Mr. Osborne gave the Board members a color chart for the proposed steel building to house the manganese treatment system. He recommends a neutral color such as sahara tan or light stone. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the color of light stone for the steel building to house the Manganese treatment system. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

B.     Rhoda Realities Subdivision: Approval of Stormwater Management Performance


Mr. Osborne said Taconic Design has prepared a cost estimate for the storm water management and soil and erosion control measures for Rhoda Realties Subdivision, which is a five lot subdivision off of Highland Terrace. Mr. Osborne has reviewed the cost estimate from Taconic Design and they have revised the cost estimate per his comments. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Rhoda Realties Subdivision cost estimate for the storm water management and soil and erosion control measures prepared by Taconic Design Engineering, PLLC, dated February 8, 2010, in the amount of $40,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


C.     Dix Avenue Sewage Pump Station: Discussion


Mr. Osborne summarized the Dix Avenue Sewage Pumping Station for the Board. His memo stated: “The Dix Avenue Sewage Pump Station was constructed in 1989-90 as part of the Gidney Sewer District Truck Main. This trunk main connected the existing Gidney Sewer District with the City of Newburgh sewer system on South Street, via the Dix Avenue pump station. Construction of this main allowed the Town to abandon the Gidney Sewer District Wastewater Treatment Plant located at Gidney Avenue and Gardnertown Road Extension. The pump station can pump between 300,000 and 600,000 gallons of sewage per day (depending on wet weather flows).”


 “For the past several years, the Town Sewer Department has experienced operational problems with the pump station. Some of these problems are related to the age of the equipment as it reaches the end of its useful life. But other operational problems are related to changes in the quality of sewage being received by this pump station including material not normally associated with wastewater. In response, the Sewer Department includes a quarterly pump out of the wet well to remove grease and solids build-up that could clog the pumps.” 
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Mr. Osborne gave the Board literature for the new generation N-Pumps, which is a non-clog solids handling pumps. He said there are other companies that manufacture non-clog pumps and he is pursuing obtaining price quotes from them. The purchase of these pumps will be around $9,000.00 to $10,000.00 each. To disconnect and install the new pumps will cost between $2,000.00 and $2,500.00. Mr. Osborne said the non clog pumps will reduce the problems with the raw sewage, but it will not eliminate all of the problems with the clogging of the pumps. To address the operational problems, the following improvements are recommended to be made at the Dix Avenue sewage pump station:

1. Replace the existing standard submersible pumps with non-clog solids handling pumps. 

2. Provide either a permanently installed lift system to remove the pumps, or purchase a transportable gantry to set up over the wet well.
3. Evaluate the electrical panels, conduit and connections and replace as necessary.

4. Consider replacing the existing standby generator with a motor driven standby pump. In the past we have used diesel driven standby pumps by Godwin who also manufactures a motor driven standby pump for permanent installation to be used in lieu of a standby generator. There are several potential advantages to this proposed layout-including the fact that it will address not only a loss of electrical power, but also will address loss of a pumping unit. This also eliminates the needed for bypass switchgear that is itself a high cost high maintenance item. The drive and the standby pump will cost approximately $50,000.00 to $60,000.00. Mr. Osborne said he will present the Board with a cost estimate. He asked the Board to think about how they want to approach this project. 

Councilman Bello asked if there are funds appropriated for this project. 

Mr. Osborne said once they know what the cost will be it can be presented to the Board. He said that there are appropriated funds available for Dix Avenue District. 

Councilwoman Greene asked if storage tanks will be needed for fuel for the generators. 

Mr. Osborne said not an underground tank. The type of generator being considered the tank fits in the frame of the motor. 

Mr. Osborne will have the figures for the non-clog pumps and generator by the first Audit Meeting in March. 
Councilman Bello asked how the manholes will be protected.

Mr. Osborne said there was a memo sent to the Sewer Department to evaluate the manholes at risk and to begin a program of replacing those manholes with locking manholes.  


D.     Chadwick Lake Dam: Authorization to Solicit Proposals


Mr. Osborne said the dead line for meeting the NYSDEC dam regulation is August of 2010. He is asking permission to solicit cost estimate from Clough Harbour & Associates, O’Brien & Gere and Stearns & Wheler with respect to their qualifications to undertake the engineering services required by the new NYSDEC dam regulations. Based on his review, these firms possess the necessary relevant experience to complete the engineering services. He is asking the Town Board to authorize the solicitation of cost proposals from these firms. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize James Osborne, Town Engineer to solicit cost estimates from Clough Harbour & Associates, O’Brien & Gere and Stearns & Wheler with respect to their qualifications to undertake the engineering services required by the new NYSDEC dam regulations. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.


DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey asked Mr. Osborne to also include in the proposal the account number the funds will come from to pay for the engineering services. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


E.      Orange Lake East Sewers: Homeowners Connections


Michael Genmundo, Orange Lake Homeowners Association. President and Alfe Bockemuhe came before the Board. Nicole Foster was also in the audience. Mr. Genmundo thanked the Board for seeing them tonight and said there was a ten year exemption for sewer hookup at Orange Lake. Those exemptions are past their time limit. He asked if letters have been sent out to the residents living in Orange Lake, who are not connected, that the time limit for hooking into the sewer is up and if a follow up has been done. 

Mr. Taylor said the homeowners association supplied a list of residents that are not in compliance to the Town. The Town has a code provision that says once an official notice is published stating that the sewer project is completed the properties on the streets or within 200 feet of the sewer lines will have to connect. There are exceptions. The Town Clerk and the Engineer were asked if such a notice was posted when the sewers were complete. They found no record that an official notice was published. Mr. Taylor asked the Board if they wanted to mandate that the approved properties connect. If so a public notice has to be published and property owners will have two years to connect to the sewer. If someone has recently installed a new septic system then they will have eight years to connect and there is a provision for residents who have a hardship. He said the Board will have to decide if they want to invoke it mandatory for the confirmed residents to connect. (see attached)


Councilwoman Greene asked if the Town should make it mandatory for Stewart Heights, Sherwood Forest and Pinebrook Estates, whose extension was put in at the same time as Orange Lake, to connect to the sewer lines. 


Mr. Taylor said it would be the decision of the Board to do all four extensions. The surface water and failing sewer systems at Orange Lake make their situation more sensitive than the other areas. 


Councilman Woolsey said the Board will make a decision after the areas are reviewed and when there is a five member board. 


Mr. Gesmundo said he came tonight to bring the Board up to date and he thanked the Board for seeing him.  


At this time the Board went to # 6 on the agenda. 

6.
G. (Add-On)  
OLD SOUTH PLANK ROAD   


Alfe Bockemuhl came before the Board and gave them pictures of the area. (see attached). Mr. Gesmundo said it is their hope that a warning can be given to the person who is violating the Off Street Parking Law on Old South Plank Road. This resident has two unlicensed vehicles, two vehicles with no plates and one abandon vehicle. The owners should be tickets or the cars should be towed away. 
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This resident also has had a failing sewer for years. When it is wet their sewer goes into the storm drain system, down the road and into the lake.  


Councilman Woolsey said this Board has to decide if they are going to make Old South Plank Road a dead end or a one way road. 


Alfe Bockemuhl said collectively the neighborhood has spoken. They have concerns about a one way road and the fire company has a strong concern about making the road a dead end. He said it would be difficult for the Police Department to know what cars are parked on Town property and what cars are not. Mr. Bockemuhl suggested that this may be a Code Enforcement issue. 


Councilman Woolsey said they will put this item back on the Agenda of February 24th.


Councilman Piaquadio said it is his opinion that Old South Plank Road should be two ways and a traffic arm installed at the Route 52 end of the road. The fire district would have a key for the gate allowing them access. 

Councilman Bello said the situation on Old South Plank road is a Code Enforcement issue.  

The Board went back to item number 5F on the agenda.  


F.      Woodlawn Heights Subdivision: Reduction of Performance Security


Mr. Osborne said Woodlawn Heights is a subdivision that attempted to dedicate their road this past fall. The developer is requesting a reduction in the performance security reflecting the work completed to date. The applicant’s engineer has submitted As-Built Drawings of the road, drainage system and water and sewer utilities.  Based on inspections conducted by the Highway Superintendent and himself, all the public improvements are complete. Therefore, the applicant’s request to reduce the performance security to an amount of $64,925.00, equal to the maintenance security, is acceptable. It is the applicant’s intent to dedicate the road and associated improvements in the first half of 2010. 

Councilman Woolsey asked why the developer needs a reduction in the bond in order to dedicate the road. 


Mr. Osborne said he needs a reduction in order to post the bond and file the subdivision map in Goshen. The Board has done the same type of reduction for the Fini Subdivision. 


Mr. Taylor said an applicant for sub-division approval has the option to build a road before approval or they can bond it. In this case the applicant chose to build and complete a road. As part of the dedication process the Town requires a maintenance bond to be posted. The Board is being asked to modify their prior approval and reduce it to what is required for the maintenance security. 


Councilwoman Greene asked if the entire road was completed.  


Mr. Osborne said it was and the water mains, sewer mains and the stormwater have been installed. The road is completed up and including the top course. This road is ready to be accepted by the Town. 

Councilwoman Greene asked if it would be the Town’s responsibility to maintain the road before it is accepted as a Town road.
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Mr. Osborne said the developer is going to contact the Homeowners, who have a private driveway entering onto this road, to discuss the maintenance of the road until it is accepted by the Town. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated February 2, 2010, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, to reduce the performance security for the Woodlawn Heights Subdivision, (Wenmar Drive) to $64,925.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.


DISCUSSION: Mr. Taylor said once a developer has completed a road, to Town specification, they have satisfied the requirements for the subdivision to go forward. The Board is attempting to put this developer’s bond in place to prevent a gap in time from now until the road is dedicated. 

Councilwoman Greene asked if the Town will fiscally have a bond in the amount of  $64,925.00 from the developer..


Mr. Taylor said yes there will be an actual bond.  



VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

H.  (Add On)
Landscape Bond – Lands of Terrizzi


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated February 9, 2010, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh Planning Board, for the landscape cost estimate for Lands of Terrizzi, in the amount of $11,620.00. The landscape inspection fee will be in the amount of  $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
7.
TOWN CLERK’S OFFICE: Discussion of Polling Places


Town Clerk Zarutskie said from the year 1892 until 2005 the Town Clerk with the Town Clerk chose where the polling places would be located in each Town. In 2005 the State revised the law and Towns no longer technically have any say in where the polling places will be. The Orange County Board of Elections sent the Town a form to recommend any changes that we might suggest but the Board of Elections has the final say. The Board of Elections, to save money, wishes to consolidate any polling places close to one another. Mr. Zarutskie is of the opinion that none in the Town of Newburgh fall into this category.. The new election machines go into operation this year and can accommodate up to 2500 voters. They are so computerized and more than one district can vote on each machine. The old machines would only accommodate 999. It is his opinion that the Board of Elections wants to close the Molton Memorial Baptist Church as a polling place. Mr. Zarutskie does not like this idea because it is so far from all the other polling places. 


Councilwoman Greene said there is an exceptionally high number of seniors who vote there. 


Mr. Zarutskie said this is true, but will even be more so when the new senior citizen town houses off of Steward Avenue become occupied, which is going to happen very soon.


Councilman Woolsey asked where District Five will be moved to. 


Mr. Zarutskie said probably the Ambulance Corps. 
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Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, stated that, as a citizen who now votes at the Moulton Memorial Baptist Church, it would be extremely inconvenient for him to have his polling place moved.


Councilman Woolsey asked if it is only a rumor that this polling place will be moved, Town Clerk Zarutskie said that he believes it is more than a rumor. The Board of Elections has made it clear that they do not consider it cost effective to maintain a polling place for only one district. This is the only polling place left in the Town of Newburgh in this category. 

Town Clerk Zarutskie asked for the Boards authorization to write a letter stating the Town does not want to change any of its polling places this year. 

Councilwoman Greene is not in favor having more than one district in a machine. 


All of the Board members were in favor of Town Clerk Zarutskie writing a letter to the Board of Elections stating the Town of Newburgh does not want to make any changes in the Town’s polling places. 

8.    
(Add On)        Highway Budget Transfer

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated February 9, 2010, submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer $3,000.00 from Highway Salaries account number 030.5110.0100 to the Insurance account number 030.1910.0499. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated February 9, 2010, submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer $25,000.00 from Water Salaries account number 040.8330.0100 to Insurance account number 040.1910.0499. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello. 


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

9.
A.   (Add On)
Water Distribution – Computer Purchase 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated February 1, 2010, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, to purchase a new Dell Optiplex 960 desktop computer for the Water Distribution Department at a cost of $1,265.60. The funds will come from account # 040.8340.0200. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


B.    (Add On)
Computer Maintenance


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to purchase a block of 37.5 hours for computer repair from Fred Lewis Computer, Inc., who is  located at 198 Willow Avenue, Cornwall, New York. The cost of the purchase is $3,000.00 and the funds will come from account number 1680-497. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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10.
EXECUTIVE SESSION: Police Collective Bargaining Issue


MOTION was made at 8:16 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to go into Executive Session to discuss the Police collective bargaining issue. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


MOTION was made at 8:49 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to come out of Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


Councilman Woolsey said no action was taken during the Executive Session, and none is anticipated now. 
11.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:50 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey –yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m.

Submitted by

_____________________________                  _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                  Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
